MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING

MARCH 28, 2007


The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on March 28, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at Indian Lake Resorts.

THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President


Michael D. Miscoe
Charles McCauley





P. Scott Moore 
John Walters
Bryan Bozovich
Patricia Dewar
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Daniel W. Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Secretary

Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – Albert Diehl, Lee Nearhoof, Jim Conley, Marc Alaia, John Bedillion, Terry Moyer, Jim Hyland, Josh Hyland, Patti Marhefka, Robert Marhefka, David Lentz, David Romano, Eloise Romano, Neal Fenton, Ed Brown, John McClatchey, Val McClatchey, Kathleen Landy, Joseph Landy, Joel Bowser, Peggy Corsetti, Deborah Perl, Carl Chapman, Lori Miscoe, Dennis Markferding, Sam Stevanus, Paul Cornez, Dotty Hughes, Trevor Yardley, Ted Sheafer, Tom O’Toole, Dave McCudden, Barbara Bird, John Platt, Chris Meyer, Martin St. John, Kathleen Hopkins, Don McFarland, Kristin Fairman, Kevin Fairman, Robert Bantly, Ken Helsel, James Guy, Barbara Guy, Tim Walters, Pat Buchnowski, Kristen Roman, Mike Foley, Ann Foley, Dr. and Mrs. Yates, Paul Martincsek, Gerald Mock, Dorothy Mock, Colleen Boozer, David Perez, Janet Kovac, A. Kovac, Ruth Ott, Marlin Ott, Ron Petrina, David Myers, Robert Myers, Judy Emerick, John Emerick, Bob Hanson, Lori Dooley, Jim Brant, Dan Orange, Chad Ellis, Nikki Platt, Linda Meyer, Michael McNally, Dolores Couch, Chris Couch, Paul Balint, Roy Haebich, Martin Koul, Patty Riddle, Larry Riddle, Jeff Griffith, Glenn Griffith, Chuck Kurtz, William Kitsko, Dean Uschak, Gary Williams, Vince Quatrini, Joe Bucks, Alan Thomson, Carey DeNorcy, Keith Mangini, Dan Kingery, Stewart Schott, Don Corbett, Becky Corbett, Charles McClelland, Chris Long, Veil Schiffhauer, Dawn Schott, Ron Komer, Maggie Hicks, William Carney, Patrick McCabe, Keith Perl, Dave Hufnagel, Kim Hufnagel, Ron Hamaty, Richard Stern, John Quinn, Marion Irwin, W. Jeffrey Carey, William Meekins, Walter Jeffers, Jim Dewar, Ronald Sieling, Curtis Morgese, Kathleen Moore, Bob Blough, Nancy Shipley, Bob Balint, Nick Spadone, J. Michael Moses, Sheila Moses, Alex Majesky, Reynaldo Gannon, B. Gannon, Irvin Miller, Karin Gwin, Jean Holman, Jane Anderson, Nancy Hoover, Joan Antkiewicz, Thomas and Lucy Sholtis, Janis Gresh, Ray Shrift, Don Newman, Gloria Black, Bernie Matthews, Peg Matthews, Braden Heider, Jeff Fallon, Theresa Getsy, Pam Swartzwelder, Vanessa Keiser, Gary Hofmaster, Ruth Hofmaster, Regis, Walsh, Mary Walsh, Lynn Shimer, Bess Lehman, Wayne Lehman, Don Reed, George Ralph, Myles Stepanovich, Paul Raab, Gary Smith, Sandra Smith, John Arnold, Jay McClatchey, Robert Rohlf, Tim Spangler, Barbara Witchie, Alan Witchie, Peter Briden, James Polson, Frank Duca, Michael Bowman, Edward McCain, Robert Miller, Mark Griffith, Terry Shober, Joanne Nickel, Chris Gwin, Bill Barnett, Joseph Smith, Doug Ashe, Susan Ashe, Alex DePoutiloff, Andrew Getsy, Anthony Tobul, Jim Koon, Tom Russell, Ray Myers, James Takacs, Mary Takacs, Leah Shimer, James Walters, Wendy Wilkerson, Bob Wilkerson, Mary Carey, Stephen Antinoro, Darlene Winck, Susan Krents, Shawn Nemeth, Pat St. Clair, Pam Leukhardt, Roy Leukhardt, Daniel Kovacs, Laurence Dykes, Kevin Clark, Elissa Butler, John Maslak, Robert Long, Geoff Miscoe.
The meeting was called to order at 7:06 P.M. by Daniel Rullo, Solicitor.

Mayor Barry Lichty introduced the members of Council, the Borough Solicitor, and the Borough Employees.
Attorney Rullo noted that this meeting was advertised as a regular council meeting and to discuss revisions to the existing zoning ordinance.
A Public Hearing on the Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment was advertised and held on March 14, 2007, at the Shanksville Stonycreek School Cafetorium.  Public Comments were heard on the proposed Zoning Ordinance amendment and Council tabled this issue and no official action was taken so that Council could consider and resolve some issues that were addressed at that hearing.
Attorney Rullo addressed the Conflict of Interest Issue - A concern had been expressed that Terry St. Clair as Board President and a Developer in Indian Lake Borough had a conflict of interest relative to actions taken upon the proposed zoning amendments. As stated at the March 14, 2007 public hearing, Attorney Rullo had the opportunity to review the Public Official and Employee Ethics Act, 65 Pa.C.S. § 1101, et seq., and in particular the definition dealing with "Conflict" or "conflict of interest" of public officials.  That section provides as follows:

  

"Use by a public official or public employee of the authority of his office or employment or any 
confidential information received through his holding public office or employment for the private pecuniary benefit of himself, a member of his immediate family or a business with which he or a member of his immediate family is associated.  The term does not include an action having a de minimis economic impact or which affects to the same degree a class consisting of the general public or a subclass consisting of an industry, occupation or other group which includes the public official or public employee, a member of his immediate family or a business with which he or a member of his immediate family is associated."

Furthermore, 65 Pa.C.S. §1103 states:  "No public official or public employee shall engage in conduct that constitutes a conflict of interest."
 
  
Attorney Rullo’s interpretation of Terry St. Clair acting on zoning matters that affect the general public or the industry or occupation in which he is a part, i.e., Developer, does not pose under this Public Official and Employee Ethics Act an obligation for him to recluse himself from voting on the amendments to the zoning ordinance.  It is not Attorney Rullo’s belief that this is a conflict of interest as restricted by the Act.

   
While it may be possible that amendments to the zoning ordinance could affect Mr. St. Clair in his developments from an economic standpoint, these amendments are not so specific as to be deemed to be a "private pecuniary benefit."  The ordinance is directed to the general public and the industries that are involved of which Mr. St. Clair is a member.


  
Since from a legal standpoint there is no obligation to recuse himself, Mr. St. Clair may wish to voluntarily recuse himself to avoid even the appearance of a conflict of interest; however, that decision is not a legal decision but one which Mr. St. Clair should make from a personal standpoint.
Since that time, information has been brought to Attorney Rullo’s attention that he is now recommending that Mr. St. Clair recluse himself for this reason:  It appears that the issue of weather or not he had entitlement to put commercial docks on his property is in question and therefore, rather than restricting himself by voting he may be directly benefiting himself to something that he might not otherwise have been entitled.

Attorney Rullo noted according to the Borough Code, Council has 90 days from the 1st public hearing to take official action on the Proposed Zoning Ordinance Amendment.  If not action is taken by the 90 days than they process starts all over and there will be another Public Hearing.

Attorney Rullo stated that a proposal is being submitted tonight which reads:  Commercial Docking.  Docks used for commercial docking shall be constructed only on the 300 feet of remaining CR zoned lake frontage at the time of adoption of this ordinance and shall not extend beyond fifty (50) feet from the natural shoreline as measured perpendicularly from the southern most corner of the frontage area.  An imaginary line drawn at ninety (90) degrees from this point shall establish the distance of maximum encroachment for dock construction.  This specification as to the location of measurement specifically permits docks to be constructed so as to take advantage of the natural recession of the shoreline.  The width of the docks as constructed may not exceed eight (8) feet in width.  For commercial docks that extend beyond fifty feet from the shoreline, lighting shall be required to permit identification of the dock structure at night.
1.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

1.
David Cofer – Would like to commend the Borough Council for how they have opened this whole process up to all the residents of the Borough for public comment.

2.
Attorney Mike Salaney – In light of all the substantial changes that have been made to the proposed zoning ordinance amendment Attorney Salaney is assuming that Council will re-advertise and will not vote on this matter tonight.


In reference to the 1973 agreement between the Borough and Indian Lake Development Corporation, this in an undated document and with his review of the Minutes there was nothing that ratified or affirmed this contract. 


A prior Borough Council has no right to enter into a contract that would prohibit another Council from enacting new zoning restrictions or other legislation.  Currently, this CR district has economic uses and unless all economic uses are taken by the Zoning Ordinance there is no condemnation or obligation of the Borough to pay damages.  Therefore, the Borough has to start with the assumption that they are not compelled to make zoning changes because the Borough is not under any threat of a lawsuit for a taking or a breach of contract.



Attorney Salaney is also questioning what the reasoning is behind the set-back deductions in the CR District.  Side set backs are being changed from 100 feet to 10 feet with no buffer zone if it abuts a residential district.

3.
Attorney Vince Tucceri – This Borough Council is under no obligation to grant such a right as commercial docking in the CR District and in his opinion the 1973 agreement is invalid.  Prior Borough Council’s have no right to bind any future Council of the Borough in perpetuity.  



Secondly, because Council is contemplating a substantial modification to the proposed zoning ordinance amendments and in particular to the CR District, it is the Borough’s legal obligation to re-advertise this to allow everyone the opportunity to see and review the new proposed language.


A developer who has a proposed project within the community can be made to do a traffic impact and a boating impact study if there is a concern that there will be an impact on the community.  The Borough then has the opportunity to review that information and if the Borough so desires, they can hire an independent firm to verify that information.



There is no definition for commercial docking or boat rentals in the proposed zoning ordinance.


The current zoning ordinance does not permit multi-family or single family dwellings in a Commercial Recreational District but the proposed zoning ordinance now does.  Is this really a good idea and if so, how does the Borough know unless they have considered parking, ingress and egress, roads, and the means by which people in a more dense area will be able to get in an out.


Attorney Rullo noted that in May of 2006 Council has already acted on granting permits for multi-family dwellings in the Commercial Recreational District.  As a Borough, Council does not monitor the planning aspect, that is done by the Somerset County Planning Commission and they are monitoring the subdivision plan.

4.
Attorney John Linkosky – This is the worse case of contract zoning, special legislation, or spot zoning that he has ever seen.  This developer has been involved with developing this proposed zoning ordinance amendment and he has manipulated the ordinance amendment for his own economic development.  There was misinformation given to Borough Council about rights which were contained in the deeds.

Secondly, private convents or restrictions must not be considered in a zoning ordinance.

5.
Eloise Romano – What is going to be done with the sewage for this development?  Currently, the sewage treatment plant that exists is not up to code.  


Michael Miscoe – The sewage treatment plant is up to code and the Borough is monitored very strictly by the Department of Environmental Protection.  Harry Huzsek is the Borough’s Certified Sewage Treatment Plant Operator.  Samples are taken from the plant bi-weekly and the results are submitted to DEP monthly.  The available taps that exist in the sewage treatment plant will serve the immediate needs of the proposed development.  

Gerald Mock – The NPDES Permit for this sewage treatment plant shows that an EPA waiver is in effect.  What does that mean?  Harry Huzsek, Sewage Treatment Plant Operator was not sure but he would check with the DEP.
6.
Robert Balint – At another meeting it was stated that there wasn’t sufficient capability for the sewage treatment plant to handle any additional taps and now you are stating that there is.


Michael Miscoe – Since that time the Borough has done substantial upgrades to the existing sewage treatment plant.  Currently the plant is allowed to discharge 12,000 G.P.D. and the average discharge from the plant is only 2,000 G.P.D.  The Department of Environmental Protection has recognized that the sewage treatment plant is under utilized and therefore, the DEP granted the Borough eleven additional taps.  DEP sets the permit limits and they control how many taps the Borough can put into the sewage treatment plant.

7.
David McCudden – How many sewer taps does the Borough have for the existing sewage treatment plant?  Currently there are 32 units tapped into the sewage treatment plant and 23 additional taps.


David McCudden – The Somerset County Planning Commission recommends 18 foot roads, why is the Borough reducing that?

  
Michael Miscoe – When the Zoning Committee originally looked at this, all secondary roads in the Borough are 14 foot.  The committee felt that it didn’t make any sense to go from a 14 foot road (South Peninsula) onto an 18 foot road (proposed development).  However, since the last public meeting, that was changed to a 16 foot road, which is consistent with Penn-Dot guidelines.  According to the Penn-Dot regulations, in order for a municipality to receive liquid fuels tax allocations for a roadway, it must have a cart way of at least 16 feet, paved or unpaved and it must have a right-of-way of at least 16 feet.
  
David McCudden – A traffic study needs to be done on South Peninsula and this hasn’t been addressed.
8.
James Takacs – The sewage treatment plant smells and he can not stand to sit on the patio due to the fumes coming from the sewage treatment plant.  The sewage treatment plant can not handle the sewage that goes into it now with the existing taps so how is it going to handle all these additional sewage taps?  The sewage treatment plant is antiquated and who is going to pay to update the plant once all these houses are tapped into it?


Attorney Rullo – There are no deficiencies with the sewage treatment plant and if you feel there are then you need to file a written complaint with the Borough and they will be addressed.


9.
Geoff Miscoe – He can remember when the Lodge wasn’t here and in operation and property valves declined because the lodge wasn’t here.  This developer has invested a lot tremendous amount of money in the Lodge.  This wonderful establishment may very well go away if the Borough restricts his ability to profit from this facility.  This has happened over and over again.  The developer is not asking for anything unreasonable.
10.
Michael Bowman – Who pays for the operation of the sewage treatment plant or if there is an unfunded mandate by DEP?

  
Michael Miscoe – Only the users of the sewage treatment plant pay for the operation, repairs and/or any unfunded mandates.


Michael Bowman – The Borough needs to do the traffic and lake studies whether it is the Borough or the developer who pays for it.
11.
Jeff Griffith – It was stated that the Borough allowed the building of multi-family homes (townhouses and condo’s) on the C-Recreational property in May of 2006.  This property was rezoned to R-2.  This re-zoning was approved under a false pretense and everyone thought that they had to re-zone it.  Mr. Griffith sits on the Planning Commission and he was told that they had to rezone it or it was an unfair taking.


Attorney Rullo questioned Mr. Griffith who told the Planning Commission that this had to be rezoned?  Mr. Griffith stated that he could not tell him who said that he is not an attorney.

  
Attorney Rullo questioned Mr. Griffith if he was suggesting that some kind of fraud or misrepresentation took place?  Mr. Griffith stated no, everyone meant well.  All he is saying is that doesn’t take the whole C-R District and say that it is okay to put multi-family dwellings on it.



Jeff Griffith – There are a number of discrepancies in the proposed zoning ordinance that have not been addressed.


Jeff Griffith – The Borough owns the sewage treatment plant but not anyone can tap-in.  Is that sewage treatment plant only for a specific area?


Michael Miscoe – Whenever the sewage treatment plant was constructed, the NPDES Permit for the treatment plant addressed what zones it would serve and that has been implemented in the Borough’s Act 537 Plan.  With the adoption of the Borough’s Act 537 Plan a Sewage Maintenance Program was also implemented.  Borough Council is anticipating that with the sewage maintenance program there are going to be some system failures and Council has looked into increasing the number of taps to the sewage treatment plant and to increase the service zone in order to accommodate some of these failures. 
12.
Jack Butler – Mr. Butler questioned Terry St. Clair why he should have the right to have longer boat docks than any other normal resident of the Borough?

  
Terry St. Clair – This property is zoned as C-R Commercial Recreational whereas most of the other property is zoned R-1 Single Family Residential.  Originally, the Marina and the Lodge property where both to be allowed to have commercial docking.
  
Jack Butler – Isn’t Borough Council concerned that longer boat docks are a safety issue?

13.
Chad Ellis – The boat traffic is very intense on the lake on the weekends.  Will the area that these docks are proposed to be constructed, will there automatically be a no wake zone in front of them?


Michael Miscoe – According to the PA Fish Commission Regulations all boats must operate a boat at a no wake speed whenever they are within 100 feet of the shoreline, docks, anchored or drifting boats.

14.
Keith Perl – The Borough Council cannot, with safety in mind, allow man-made objects to go any further out than 30 feet from the shoreline.
15.
Becky Corbett – Is requesting that the Borough Police Department strictly enforce the rule about all boats operating a boat at a no wake speed whenever they are within 100 feet of a stationary object.  Mr. Corbett is urging Borough Council to give diligent consideration to all the concerns and issues that have been raised tonight.
16.
Ronald Sieling – This whole proposed zoning ordinance seems like it is falling apart.  Council needs to re-evaluate this ordinance and it seems like no one knows exactly what is legal and what isn’t.
  
Attorney Rullo – This is a legislative decision that Borough Council has the right to make.  Council has an obligation; they took an oath to do what is right for the constituents.  They have an obligation to make a decision as to whether or not there is an entitlement to put commercial docks here and at what limitation would they be permitted.
17.
Joan Antkiewicz – When she moved here seventeen years ago this used to be a private lake and you could not even put on boat on the water unless you owned property here.  She has three powered boat and she has to pay $500.00 to have a General License.  Is Mr. St. Clair going to pay any extra for all of his extra boats?


Attorney Rullo – Mr. Clair will not be renting boats he will only be renting the boat slips.  

18.
Vanessa Kiser – How much new traffic will be on South Peninsula and what is the traffic pattern?


Attorney Rullo – There was an issue raised by Ron Sieling as to whether or not during the construction phase of this development, construction vehicles are allowed on South Peninsula Drive which exceeds the weight limit?  There is a provision in the ordinance which allows for pick-up and delivery vehicles that exceed this weight restriction on a road.


Terry St. Clair – Mr. St. Clair stated that he has agreed to put in a haul road for his construction vehicles to use so they will not be using South Peninsula.  This will be used for his development it will not be a through road.

19.
Mike Finan – A lot of the residents are not buying into the commercial development of this dock area.  
20.
Patrick McCabe – Safety is a concern and the big selling point of Indian Lake is that it is private and it did not have a lot of commercial development.  He has some concern with the proposed limits on dock size for residential properties and also on the possibility of restricting the number of boat licenses which existing property owners are currently allowed to obtain.

21.
Richard Stern, Indian Lake Service Corporation President – Mr. Stern presented a letter to the Borough Council on behalf of the Indian Lake Service Corporation.  The issue of commercial boat docking and boat rentals could significantly impact the safety of boating on the lake and they would suggest that the utmost care be taken to evaluate the implications of the changes contemplated by the adoption of the proposed ordinance.  There is much confusion in the minds of the property owners regarding the communication of facts pertaining to the commercial recreational zoned area uses.  The property owners have expressed a desire to be informed, understand and to participate in the revision process.  While the Borough may have complied with the required legal advertisement periods, there seems to be a serious gap in the accomplishment of communication and discussion of these revisions with our property owners.  They are asking Borough Council to give very serious consideration to further attempts to remedy these communication and understanding concerns prior to taking action to the proposed changes.

22.
Bernie Matthews – Are there any other potential Commercial Recreational property that is on the lake?

  
Michael Miscoe – Currently there are three (3) commercial zones within the Borough.  C-R (Commercial Recreation) which is the Lodge, the Lakewood Golf Course and the Indian Lake Golf Club, C-M (Commercial Marina) which is the Marina on South Shore Trail and the North Marina on Peninsula Drive, and C-G (Commercial General) which is the Airport property located on Airpark Road.


Bernie Matthews – Which ones have the potential to impact the lake?

  
Michael Miscoe – They all have a potential to impact the lake.  The first issue is docking and the second issue is lake traffic.  The Borough can not regulate the number of boats on the lake through the zoning ordinance this is regulated through the boating ordinance.


Bernie Matthews – If this ordinance passes wouldn’t this set a precedent for other development?

  
Michael Miscoe – Sewage is an issue for a lot of the other larger tracts.  They would need to have an approved sewage facilities planning module and they would need to submit and get an approved subdivision plan from the Somerset County Planning Commission and if a developer had all these approvals the Borough would approve it
23.
Jeff Boyer – Should this new subdivision necessarily be allowed to have lake access?

  
Michael Miscoe – Once a property is subdivided, it now obtains the ability to obtain a boat license.
24.
Marc Alaia – Is there a limit to the number of boat licenses that the Borough can issue?
  
Barry Lichty – There was an agreement between the Borough and the original developer which stated that only issue 1,500 boat licenses could ever be issued.  In 2006, there were approximately 900 powered boat licenses and 350 non-powered boat licenses were issued.
25.
Frank Duca – Can the Borough set a limit to the number of boat licenses that are issued (for example could they only issue 1,000 or is the Borough bound to 1,500)?  Is Terry St. Clair entitled to any boat licenses right now?


Barry Lichty – According to the Boating Ordinance the Lodge is entitled to 5 powered and 5 non-powered boat licenses.
26
David Perez – Does the Borough have a contingency plan for the safety on the lake?

  
Chief Denise Miller – The police departments presence on the water, the department offers a boating education and safety course each year, a copy of the synopsis of the Borough’s boating rules and regulations are given to each resident who purchases an Indian Lake Boat License, and every boat owner is also provided with a copy of the PA Fish Commissions rules and regulations handbook and extra copies are at the Borough Office.


Jeff Boyer – The U.S. Power Squadron also holds educational programs and they would probably be willing to teach a class.

27.
Attorney Mike Salaney – According to the current Zoning Ordinance in a C-R District there is a 100 foot set back requirement whenever a building is built next to a residential area along with a vegetated buffer along the zone boundary.  In the proposed zoning ordinance this 100 foot set back requirement and vegetated buffer zone has been eliminated.
28.
Attorney Mark Griffith - In his opinion there is no right to build docks or multi-family dwellings in this area.  There are substantial problems with the proposed zoning ordinance.  There are concerns with set back requirements, definitions, lack of definitions and Council needs to slow down and resolve these issues and do it right.
29.
Keith Perl – In the C-M Zoning District it does not state that the Marina can rent docks and rent boats.  This is listed as a right under the C-R Zoning District, so why isn’t it listed under the C-M Zoning District?  Borough Council has a big responsibility and Council has to look at the interest of the majority of the residents, not a select few.
30. 
Robert Wilkerson – This map that was presented tonight, does it represent the current proposed subdivision?

  
Attorney Rullo – This map only shows the proposed area for the docks, it does not show the subdivision or the multiplexes.


Robert Wilkerson – Council is trying to cram the same amount of rights that existed with the original 1,000 feet of lakefront into the 300 foot of lakefront that now exists.  The developer chose to use the rights that they already had in other ways that amounted to more money and profits than the cost of this building.

2.
Legal Report:

A.
Consideration for Adoption of Proposed Ordinance Amending Zoning Ordinance No. 99 – Moore made a motion to table any action on the proposed zoning ordinance amendment.  McCauley seconded the motion. 6 ayes, 1 abstention.  Motion carried.
3.
Correspondence:


A.
David and Allison Finui-Sewage Permit for Peninsula Lot #91 and Fairway Lot #106 – Mr. and Mrs. Finui have provided a copy of their deed showing that Peninsula Lot #91 and Fairway Lot #106 have been deeded together forming one lot in order to allow for the installation of a septic system on Fairway Lot #106 to service Peninsula Lot #91.  The deed was recorded in Somerset County Deed Book Volume 1946, Page 270.  Walters made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to send a letter to Jerry Mostoller, Sewage Enforcement Officer for the Borough, stating that he is allowed to issue the sewage permit to David and Allison Finui once the sewage maintenance contract agreement is executed and all the other requirements are met.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

B.
Somerset County Planning Commission-Final Plan Deficiencies for the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development Plan – The Somerset County Planning Commission has provided the Borough with a list of the final plan deficiencies for the Kickapoo Lakeside Townhouses Land Development Plan.

C.
PA Rural Water Association-Requesting a Letter of Support for Continued Funding for Rural Water Programs in 2008 - The PA Rural Water Association is requesting that the Borough send a letter of support to Congressman Bill Shuster supporting the funding for the Circuit Rider, Training, and Source Water Protection Programs.  Bozovich made a motion to have the Borough Manager send a letter to Congressman Shuster supporting the funding for the Circuit Rider, Training, and Source Water Protection Programs.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

D.
Marc Alaia-Prospective New Owner of the Marina – Mr. Alaia sent a letter to Borough Council introducing himself as the prospective new owner of the Indian Lake Marina.  Mr. Alaia is looking forward to meeting each Council Member at the April 11th regular board meeting.

E.
Penn State Harrisburg-Water Analysis Training Course – Walters made a motion to authorize the expenditure of $30.00 to send Dean Snyder to the Water Analysis Training Course.  Bozovich seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
F.
Penn State Harrisburg-Distribution Components and Disinfection Training – Dewar made a motion to authorize the expenditure of $15.00 to send Dean Snyder to the Distribution Components and Disinfection Training Course.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
4.
Committee Reports:


A.
Finance Report:

  
1.
2006 Audit - Dewar made a motion to approve the 2006 audit as submitted.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
   
2.
Certificate of Deposit Redemptions - Dewar made a motion to authorize the Borough Manager to redeem the following Certificate of Deposits:

Water Quality Control C.D.’s – April 10, 2007  Countywide Bank in the amount of $77,560.95




        April 11, 2007  California First National Bank in the amount of $78,829.28




        April 12, 2007  Corus Bank in the amount of $78,922.14

Capital Asset C.D. 
      - April 12, 2007  Corus Bank in the amount of $11,575.25

Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


C.
Public Works


1.
2007 Road Paving Projects – Walters made a motion to not do any paving projects in 2007 and to hold the State Liquid Fuel Funds until 2008.  McCauley seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
D. Environmental Report:

  
1.
Update on Biking Trail – Lichty reported that the bids for the trail project were opened on March 8, 2007.  The lowest bid came from HRI, Inc., in the amount of $497,236.15.  The total cost for the entire project minus $47,817.39 for the trail component item, plus $59,981.24 for inspection fees total $557,217.39.  The grant from Penn-Dot was for $338,400.00, which leaves a short fall of $171,000.00.  

  

Each member of Council was provided with a copy of a proposed letter to the Southern Alleghenies Regional Planning and Development Commission requesting the additional $171,000.00.



Walters made a motion to table any action on the bids for the hiking and biking trail.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.



Walters made a motion to authorize Terry St. Clair to send a letter to the Southern Alleghenies Regional Planning and Development Commission requesting the additional $171,000.00 in order to be able to finish the trail project.  Moore seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.


E.
Sewer Report:



1. 
Bids for Sewage Pumpers – Manager reported that bids were received from Pile’s Concrete Products, Behon Septic Tank Cleaning, and CWM Environmental.  After reviewing the bids, Dewar made a motion to reject the bids for sewage pumpers and to re-advertise.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.



2.
Modification to Agreement with St. Clair Resort Development Regarding Sewage Taps – Dewar made a motion to authorize Michael Miscoe to work with Attorney Rullo in re-drafting the agreement with St. Clair Resort Development which deals with purchasing sewage taps to the Lakewood Sewage Treatment Plant.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
E. Zoning Report :

  

1. 
February Report of Building Permits Issued – Manager provided each council member with the February Building Permit Report.


Wendy Wilkerson would like to see a detailed map showing what the development will look like, what the proposed buffer zone is, the layout of the roads into the development, the dock area, etc.  St. Clair stated that the detailed map showing the proposed development has been available at the Borough Office and it has also been displayed here at the Lodge since April of 2006.

5.
Old Business:


A.
Ordinance Restricting Where Sex Offenders Live – Bozovich made a motion to table this matter until the April 11, 2007 regular meeting.  Dewar seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.
6.
New Business:  None.

With no further business to discuss, Walters moved and Moore seconded to adjourn the meeting at 11:14 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.


The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on April 11, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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